

Mucosal delivery of vaccines in domestic animals

Volker Gerdts, George Mutwiri, Suresh Tikoo, Lorne Babiuk

▶ To cite this version:

Volker Gerdts, George Mutwiri, Suresh Tikoo, Lorne Babiuk. Mucosal delivery of vaccines in domestic animals. Veterinary Research, 2006, 37 (3), pp.487-510. 10.1051/vetres:2006012 . hal-00903035

HAL Id: hal-00903035 https://hal.science/hal-00903035

Submitted on 11 May 2020

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés. Vet. Res. 37 (2006) 487–510 © INRA, EDP Sciences, 2006 DOI: 10.1051/vetres:2006012

Review article

Mucosal delivery of vaccines in domestic animals

Volker GERDTS*, George K. MUTWIRI, Suresh K. TIKOO, Lorne A. BABIUK

Vaccine and Infectious Disease Organization (VIDO), University of Saskatchewan, 120 Veterinary Rd., Saskatoon, S7N 5E3, Canada

(Received 4 May 2005; accepted 11 October 2005)

Abstract – Mucosal vaccination is proving to be one of the greatest challenges in modern vaccine development. Although highly beneficial for achieving protective immunity, the induction of mucosal immunity, especially in the gastro-intestinal tract, still remains a difficult task. As a result, only very few mucosal vaccines are commercially available for domestic animals. Here, we critically review various strategies for mucosal delivery of vaccines in domestic animals. This includes live bacterial and viral vectors, particulate delivery-systems such as polymers, alginate, polyphosphazenes, immune stimulating complex and liposomes, and receptor mediated-targeting strategies to the mucosal tissues. The most commonly used routes of immunization, strategies for delivering the antigen to the mucosal surfaces, and future prospects in the development of mucosal vaccines are discussed.

mucosal / vaccine / livestock / animals / review

Table of contents

1.	Introduction	
2.	Rationale for mucosal vaccination	
3.	General considerations for mucosal vaccines	
4.	Types of vaccines for mucosal delivery	
5.	Routes of immunization	491
6.	Strategies for mucosal delivery	491
	6.1. Live vectors	
	6.1.1. Bacterial vectors	
	6.1.2. Viral vectors	
	6.2. Particulate delivery systems	496
	6.2.1. Microparticles	496
	6.2.1.1. Polymers	
	6.2.1.2. Alginate	
	6.2.1.3. Polyphosphazenes	
	6.2.1.4. Other biodegradable polymers	
	6.2.2. ISCOM	
	6.2.3. Liposomes	
	1	

* Corresponding author: volker.gerdts@usask.ca

V. Gerdts et al.

	6.3. Other strategies to enhance vaccine uptake	500
	6.3.1. Lectin-mediated targeting	
	6.3.2. Antibody-mediated targeting	
	6.3.3. Receptor-mediated targeting	
7.	Conclusion	

1. INTRODUCTION

Infectious diseases remain the major cause of death and economic losses in animals. One way to reduce this is by vaccination. Although immunization has had a great impact on the economics of livestock production and on animal suffering, today's vaccines produced by conventional means are less than optimal in many respects including virulence, safety and efficacy. Moreover, there is a need to develop new vaccines for new emerging diseases. Thus, novel vaccines and alternative routes of immunization are needed to meet future challenges in the control of human and livestock diseases. Here we will review current strategies for mucosal vaccination and recent progress in this field.

2. RATIONALE FOR MUCOSAL VACCINATION

The primary reason for using a mucosal route of immunization is that most infections affect or initiate the infectious process at the mucosal surfaces, and that in these infections, mucosal application of a vaccine is often required to induce a protective immune response [69]. Prime examples of such infections include gastrointestinal infections with enterotoxigenic E. coli (ETEC), rotavirus or calicivirus, and respiratory infections with Mycoplasma, influenza virus or respiratory syncytial virus. For most of these infections the induction of local immunity at the site of infection is crucial for optimal protection. The induction of secretory IgA (S-IgA) represents the main effector mechanism of the local adaptive immune response and thus, represents the primary goal for most mucosal vaccines. In addition to S-IgA other immunoglobulins, such as IgG are transudated across the mucosal surface.

This is especially important for respiratory and genital infections since the transudation of antibodies is more easily facilitated at these mucosal surfaces than for example in the intestinal tract [69]. In addition to humoral immunity, the induction of cytotoxic T cells (CTL) represents another important goal of mucosal vaccines. However, to date only very few experimental vaccines have been demonstrated to induce CTL so far, most of these vaccines being live attenuated vaccines. Interestingly, it was recently demonstrated that transcutaneous immunization resulted in the induction of mucosal CTL in mice [14]. More research will be necessary to confirm this observation in domestic animals. Other reasons for using mucosal routes of immunization include the practicability of administering the vaccine without injections, and therefore the reduction of injection site reactions, and the possibility of vaccination at a very early age of life in the presence of passively acquired maternal antibodies (Tab. I) [15].

3. GENERAL CONSIDERATIONS FOR MUCOSAL VACCINES

Immunity at the mucosal surfaces is mediated by the mucosa-associated lymphoid

Table I. Advantages of mucosal routes of immunization.

Induces protective immunity at the site of infection Induces both systemic and mucosal immunity Effective in the presence of maternal antibodies No injection site reaction, no needles required Readily administered (i.e. oral vaccines combined with feed)

488

tissues (MALT), which represent the largest immune compartment within the body. The main functions of the MALT are to (i) protect the mucosal membranes against infection and colonization with pathogenic microorganisms, (ii) to tolerate antigens derived from ingested food, airborne matter and commensal microorganisms, and (iii) to prevent the development of any potentially harmful immune responses against these antigens in case they breach the mucosal lining [69]. To achieve these functions, the MALT are equipped with highly specific mechanisms, which are discussed in greater detail throughout this special issue of Veterinary Research. However, certain mechanisms are of relevance for the development of mucosal vaccines. For example, it is clear that an early interplay between innate and adaptive immunity is essential for effective immunity against invading pathogens [68]. In fact, it is the first contact between pathogen and innate immune system, for example through recognition via Toll like receptors (TLR), complement receptors (CR), C-type lectins, or nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain (NOD) receptors NOD 1 or NOD 2, that determines the outcome of the immune response [54, 98, 127]. Pattern recognition molecules (PRM) for these highly conserved pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMP) are found on various types of immune cells including antigen-presenting cells, lymphocytes, and epithelial cells within the mucosal tissues. Of special importance, however, are mucosal dendritic cells (DC), which express a wide variety of PRM [30, 92, 99]. Signaling through these receptors leads to recruitment and activation of DC, which then can either sample antigen directly from the external surfaces or receive it from highly specialized M cells [78, 96, 115, 131, 132]. Within the lymphoid follicle the matured DC then present the antigen to lymphocytes to induce a mucosal immune response. Depending on the initial innate stimulus, the DC can "imprint" the effector cells to selectively home back to certain mucosal sites and shift the type of the immune response to a either

 Table II. Characteristics of an ideal mucosal vaccine.

Safe, no side effects in adult and newborn animals Stable in gastrointestinal microenvironments Readily dissolved and administered (spray, injector, oral), small volume Cross mucosal barrier Retain antigen at the mucosal surface by targeting to mucosal epithelial cells Stimulate both innate and adaptive immunity at the mucosa Contain delivery-systems that greatly enhance vaccine uptake Ensure homing of effector cells to the site of infection Induce long term immunity

Th1 or Th2 type of immune response [30, 99]. Interestingly, the ability of intestinal DC to polarize the immune response is conditioned by IL-10 and IL-6 secreting epithelial cells. In the intestine, this typically results in promotion of a Th2-type of an immune response. Thus, mucosal DC are essential in the early decision making process at the mucosa and in controlling homeostasis versus inflammation [132]. Although not demonstrated in domestic animals yet, it is clear that the stimulation of DC by certain components of the vaccine (adjuvant) represents an important issue to consider for future vaccine formulations (Tab. II).

Following their priming in lymphoid tissues, effector cells leave the site of induction and migrate to the effector site, which is generally the lamina propria at the mucosal surfaces. Effector cell trafficking is crucial for the communication among the various compartments of the mucosal immune system leading to the concept of the "common" mucosal immune system. However, it is clear that beyond the "common" level indeed the mucosal immune system is highly compartimentalized. In fact, some of the mucosal compartments favor the trafficking of effector cells from some inductive sites to certain

Table III. Compartmentalization of the mucosal immune system in mice and humans.

Route	Effective response in	Non-effective response in
Oral	Small intestine (proximal), ascending colon, mammary and salivary glands	Distal large intestine, genital mucosa, tonsils
Rectal	Rectum	Small intestine, proximal colon
Nasal or tonsilar	Upper airway, regional secretions, genital mucosa	Gut
Vaginal	Genital mucosa	
Skin	Gut (?)	

effector sites. Cell trafficking between compartments is facilitated by a complex network of interactions mediated by mucosal addressins, integrins, and chemokines (CC) allowing the tissue-specific migration of immune cells from the inductive to the effector site [85]. Chemokine receptors (CCR) and mucosal homing molecules, such as the $\alpha_4\beta_7$ -integrin, are found on effector lymphocytes, and in fact the expression of these receptors is controlled by the imprinting by mucosal DC. For example, in mice only DC derived from Peyer's patches and mesenteric lymph nodes were able to induce expression of $\alpha_4\beta_7^+$ and CCR9⁺ on CD8⁺ T cells leading to site specific homing of these effector cells to the small intestinal lamina propria [74, 109]. CCR9, the receptor for the thymus-expressed chemokine (TECK, CCL 25), is expressed on effector B and T cells and mediates the selective migration of these effector cells to the small intestine in humans and mice [19, 87, 120]. Interestingly, CCR9^{-/-} knockout mice display reduced numbers of plasma cells in the small intestinal lamina propria and impaired ability to respond to oral vaccination [119]. Thus, chemokines and their receptors are important molecules in linking inductive sites with particular effector sites ("compartmentalization" of the mucosal immune system). As a result, certain routes are more favorable for inducing immunity at the desired effector site (Tab. III). This knowledge should be taken into consideration for the design of every novel type of vaccine that is to be used for mucosal immunization.

4. TYPES OF VACCINES FOR MUCOSAL DELIVERY

Almost all types of current vaccines including live attenuated, inactivated, subunit and DNA vaccines have been tested for their effectiveness as a mucosal vaccine in a wide variety of species. However, only about 20 vaccines are currently licensed for mucosal delivery. Examples are listed in Table IV. Numerous vaccines are currently in an experimental stage of development, and it is expected that many of them will hit the market in the near future. In general, vaccines containing live microorganisms (live attenuated or vector vaccines) are more effective for mucosal delivery since they rely on the viral or bacterial mechanisms of invasion. However, because of the perceived lower safety profile of these live vaccines and the chance of reversion to virulence via recombination between vaccine and wild type strains [103, 157], novel types of vaccines such as DNA vaccines or recombinant proteins are currently being tested in animal models. It should be emphasized that genetic deletions in virulence genes provides a safer vaccine than conventional attenuation. However, since the effectiveness of these types of vaccines is expected to be much lower than live vaccines, potent adjuvants and delivery systems are needed to enhance the uptake of the vaccine antigen and to increase the induction of immunity. Promising candidates for mucosal adjuvants include bacterial toxins and their non-toxic mutants, bacterial cell wall components, CpG oligonucleotides

Table IV. Currently licensed mucosal vaccines in domestic animals (in North America).

Species	Diseases/pathogens
Bovine	BHV-1 (i.n.); rotavirus (oral); coronavirus (oral)
Ovine	-
Porcine	Transmissible gastroenteritis virus (i.n.); rotavirus (oral); Bordetella bronchiseptica (i.n.)
Equine	Equine influenza virus (i.n.); Streptocoocus equi (i.n.)
Canine	Canine adenovirus 2 (i.n.); parainfluenza virus (i.n.); Bordetella bronchiseptica (i.n.)
Feline	Feline calicivirus (i.o.); feline rhinotracheitis (i.o.)
Poultry	Turkey adenovirus (oral); infectious bronchitis virus (oral, i.n., i.o., spray); Newcastle virus (oral, i.n., i.o., spray); infectious bursitis virus (oral, i.n., i.o., spray); chicken herpesvirus (oral, i.n., i.o., spray); turkey herpesvirus (oral, i.n., i.o., spray); reovirus (oral, i.n., i.o., spray); Bordetella avium (oral, spray); Pasteurella multocida (oral)

(CpG ODN), and antimicrobial peptides, also called cationic host defense peptides. However, the broad variety of mucosal adjuvants and their mechanisms of action are discussed in another paper of the special issue of Veterinary Research [32].

5. ROUTES OF IMMUNIZATION

The observation that the various compartments of the mucosal immune system are in permanent contact with each other resulted in a wide variety of possible routes of immunization including oral, intranasal, rectal, vaginal, and intraocular (Tabs. III and IV). Nevertheless, immunization of livestock species and poultry is often limited to oral and intranasal immunization for reasons of practicability. Companion animals, however, and even dairy cattle could be theoretically immunized via all of these routes. As outlined above, immunization via some of the routes favors the accumulation of effector cells in certain compartments. For example, oral vaccination results in strongest immunity in the small intestinal tract, whereas intranasal immunization results in optimal immunity in the respiratory tract (Tab. III). Although some of these observations have not been confirmed yet in domestic animals, one can assume that the compartments of the mucosal immune systems

are connected to each other in a similar fashion in domestic species. Thus, depending on the disease and the species to be vaccinated, future mucosal vaccines should be administered according to the site where maximal immunity is needed, and the practicability of vaccination via that specific route.

6. STRATEGIES FOR MUCOSAL DELIVERY

One of the greatest challenges in vaccinology today is the development of novel mucosal vaccines and vaccine formulations that are safe, effective, and yet cost effective (Tab. III). A variety of delivery systems including live vectors, microparticles, and liposomes have been developed for this purpose. Combined with novel strategies to target vaccines to the mucosal surfaces these provide tremendous opportunities to address this challenge. Here we will summarize recent progress on live vectors, microparticulate delivery systems, and novel strategies to target vaccines to the intestinal mucosa.

6.1. Live vectors

One of the most effective ways to deliver vaccines to mucosal surfaces is with live vectors that actually infect the mucosal surfaces. Both viral and bacterial vectors have

Table V. Licensed vector vaccines.

Product	Backbone	Technology	Indication	Company
Raboral	Vaccinia	Vector	Rabies	MERIAL
TROVAC/NDV	Fowlpox	Vector	NDV	MERIAL
TROVAC/AIV H5	Fowlpox	Vector	AIV H5	MERIAL
Recombitek	Canarypox	Vector	Distemper	MERIAL
Purevax	Canarypox	Vector	Rabies	MERIAL
Eurifel FeLV	Canarypox	Vector	FeLV	MERIAL
Eurifel RCCP FeLV	Canarypox	Vector	Feline Combo	MERIAL
ProteqFlu	Canarypox	Vector	Equine Flu	MERIAL
ProteqFlu-Te	Canarypox	Vector	Equine Flu/tetanus	MERIAL
Recombitek WNV	Canarypox	Vector	WNV	MERIAL
Purevax FeLV NF	Canarypox	Vector	FeLV (transdermal)	MERIAL
Gallivac IBDV	Canarypox	Vector	IBDV	MERIAL
HVT-MDV	HVT	Vector	MDV	Intervet
HVT-MDV-NDV	HVT	Vector	MDV/NDV	Intervet
HVT-IBDV	HVT	Vector	IBDV	Biomune
MeganVac-1	Salmonella	Deletion mutant	Salmonella	Avant

NDV (Newcastle disease virus); AIV (avian influenza virus); FeLV (feline leukemia virus); WNV (West Nile virus), MDV (Marek's disease virus); IBDV (infectious bursal disease virus), HVT (turkey herpesvirus). This table was presented by MERIAL at the Marker Vaccine Meeting, Sheman Conference Centre, Ames, IA, April 4–6, 2005. We are thankful to Drs R. Nordgren, J.-C. Audonnet, and H. Hughes, MERIAL.

been developed for vaccine delivery in humans and animals. In general, live vectors allow the delivery of recombinant proteins expressed within the vector itself, or genetic information either integrated into the genome or as plasmid DNA. Genomic and proteomic approaches have helped in understanding the structure and function of a wide variety of infectious agents and through the use of genetic engineering, we are now able to generate a select number of live vaccines that are safer and possibly more effective than conventional vaccines (Tab. IV). By introducing multiple gene deletion mutations in a directed way in the genome of an infectious agent, one can virtually eliminate the agent's ability to cause disease and reversion to virulence, as well as make room for the insertion of genes encoding multiple vaccine antigens. Once an agent is attenuated it can be used to carry genes or plasmid DNA for other pathogens and immunomodulators (e.g. cytokines)

thus making it possible to immunize animals to produce protective immunity to various disease organisms at one time.

An ideal live vector would have the following features: (i) non-pathogenic to animals and humans, (ii) easy to manipulate, (iii) relatively easy and cost effective to produce, (iv) contain stable genome, (v) contain well defined sites for insertion of foreign genes, (vi) easy to deliver, (vii) no integration into the host genome, (viii) induce both mucosal as well as systemic immune responses when delivered orally or intranasally. While these are very stringent criteria one can hope that because of the rapid progress in this field these will be achievable in the near future. Indeed many live vectored vaccines are already licensed (Tab. V).

6.1.1. Bacterial vectors

Live bacterial carrier vaccines also have great potential as novel mucosal vaccines,

Table VI. Examples of live	bacterial vectors.
----------------------------	--------------------

Vector	Pathogen / Antigen	Tested in	Reference
Salmonella spp.	E. tenella / SO7 :TA4	Chicken	[125]
	E. coli / HL Toxin B	Mice	[39]
	L. monocytogenes	Mice	[33]
	T. parva	Calves	[56]
	Shigella spp.	Mice	[152, 164]
	Corynebacterium diphteriae	Mice	[118]
	PRV	Mice	[142]
Corynebacterium pseudotuberculosis	Anaplasma marginale / ApH Dichelobacter nodosus / protease Babesia bovis / 11C5 Tania ovis / 45W	Sheep	[107, 108]
Shigella flexneri			
Listeria monocytogenes			
Bacillus anthracis	Clostridium perfringens / Iota toxin	Mice	[146]
Lactococcus lactis	IBDV / VP2 BRV / NSP4	Chicken	[38] [44]
Erysipelothrix rhusiopathiae YS-1	Mycoplasma hyponeumoniae / P97	Pigs	[144]
Bacillus Calmette-Guerin	PRRSV / GP5; M	Mice/pigs	[10, 11] [153]
	Toxoplasma gondii / GRA1	Sheep	
E. coli	PRV	Mice	[143]

IBDV (infectious bursal disease virus), BRV (bovine rotavirus), PRRS (porcine respiratory and reproductive syndrome virus).

with attractive advantages over present-day injectable vaccines [53, 158]. For example, live attenuated bacteria such as Salmonella or Shigella can target mucosal tissues and deliver the antigen specifically to antigenpresenting cells via bacterial secretion systems [4, 55, 57]. Other bacterial vectors have been demonstrated to carry plasmid DNA across the mucosal surfaces [34, 37, 94, 147] and more recently, bacterial ghosts were demonstrated to represent effective means to deliver plasmid DNA [40]. The first live attenuated bacterial vectors such as Salmonella spp. and Shigella spp. were created by inserting transposon mutations into the bacterial genomes [151]. These mutations resulted in safer bacteria for delivering a variety of foreign antigens to animals [53, 151, 158]. However, since these initial "proof of concept"-studies various bacterial delivery systems have been optimized for the delivery of recombinant antigens as well as plasmid DNA (Tab. VI) [53].

In general, live recombinant bacteria appear to be attractive vehicles of vaccine delivery as they (i) are inexpensive and can be easily produced economically, (ii) can be delivered orally or intranasally, (iii) can accommodate many different foreign genes, thus protecting animals against several pathogens simultaneously, (iv) can induce both humoral and cellular immune responses and (v) adverse effects can be controlled with antibiotics if necessary. However, one of the major concerns regarding the use of bacterial vectors particularly those derived from attenuated strains is the stability of the recombinant phenotype and the potential reversion to full virulence [101]. In addition, although a number of bacterial vectors

Table VII. Examples of herpesvirus vectors.

Vector	Pathogen / Antigen	Tested in	Reference
BHV-1	PRV / gC	Swine, Cattle	[84]
	FMDV / VP1, Cp-epitope	Cattle	[82, 83]
	BVDV / E2	Cattle	[86]
	BRSV / G	Cattle	[138, 156]
HVT	NDV / HN;F	Chicken	[130]
	MDV /	Chicken	[130]
	IBDV / VP2	Chicken	[35, 162]
PRV	HCV / E1	Swine	[167]
FHV	FCV / prCapsid	Cats	[176]
	T. gondii / ROP2	Cats	[106]

BHV (bovine herpesvirus)-1, HVT (herpesvirus of turkey), PRV (pseudorabies virus), FHV (feline herpesvirus of turkey), FMDV (foot and mouth disease virus), BVDV (bovine viral diarrhea virus), BRSV (bovine respiratory syncytial virus), NDV (New castle disease virus), MDV (Marek's disease virus), IBDV (infectious bursal disease virus), HCV (hog cholera virus), FCV (feline calcivirus), *T. gondii (Toxoplasma gondii)*.

are capable of inducing humoral and cellular immune responses to passenger antigens, it still remains to be seen if preexisting immunity to bacterial vector will affect booster immunization [101].

Currently, a number of bacterial vectors are being evaluated for delivering vaccine antigens and DNA plasmids to mucosal surfaces for inducing potent immune responses (Tab. VI) [33, 34, 37, 158]. These include commensal microorganisms such as Lactobacillus, Lactococcus, Staphylococcus, Streptococcus species, and attenuated pathogenic microorganisms such as Salmonella, Shigella, BCG, Corvnebacterium, Bacillus, Yersinia, Vibrio, Erysipelothrix and Bordetella species [34, 37, 93, 133, 147, 148, 151]. Although significant progress has been made in developing and evaluating bacterial vectors for inducing protective immune responses, there are not many reports of their application to vaccinate veterinary species (Tab. VI).

6.1.2. Viral vectors

Viral vectors represent another potential strategy for efficient delivery of vaccine antigens across the mucosal surfaces [140, 175]. Today, a number of viruses including poxviruses, herpesviruses and adenoviruses have been used as viral vectors for veterinary vaccines (Tabs. V and VII-X) [175]. Efficacy of a viral vector is mainly determined by its host range and tropism, the ability to replicate in the target animal, and the expression of the foreign antigen. Both, the requirement of post translational modifications including proper folding and processing of the antigen and the detailed characterization of viral genomes have led to the development of genetically modified viruses as vaccine delivery vehicles for use in the veterinary field [140, 175]. However, in contrast to the human field, viral vectors for veterinary application are currently designed only for the delivery of vaccines, but not for targeting tumors or delivering genes for gene-therapy. A number of viral vectors are currently being evaluated for mucosal delivery including DNA viruses such as adenoviruses, pox viruses and herpesviruses, and RNA viruses such as Newcastle disease virus (NDV), Venezuelan equine encephalitis (VEE), Semliki forest virus (SFV) and a few retroviruses (Tabs. V and VII-X). For example, a recombinant alphaherpesvirus pseudorabies (PRV) carrying the E1 glycoprotein of the classical swine fever virus

Table VIII. Examples of poxvirus vectors.

Vector	Pathogen / Antigen	Tested in	Reference
Canary pox virus	CDV / HA; F	Dogs	[121]
		Siberian polecat	[172]
		Ferrets	[171]
	WNV / PrM; E	Horses	[105]
Modified vaccinia	FCV / M	Cats	[65]
Virus Ankara	EIV / HA; NP	Horses	[21]
	T. gondii / ROP2	Cats	[134]
Capri pox	Pdp ruminants / HA	Goats	[36]
Fowl pox	IBDV / VP2	Chicken	[22, 25, 66]
	HEVT / hexon	Turkeys	[41]
	BVDV / E2	Mice	[20]
	AIV / H7,H1	Chicken	
Swinepox virus	PRV	Pigs	[166]

CDV (canine distemper virus), WNV (West Nile virus), FCV (feline coronavirus), EIA (equine influenza virus), *T. gondii (Toxoplasma gondii)*, Pdp ruminants (peste des petits ruminants), IBDV (infectious bursal disease virus), BVDV (bovine viral diarrhea virus), HEVT (hemorrhagic enteritis virus of turkey).

Table IX.	Examples	of adenoviru	s vectors.
-----------	----------	--------------	------------

Vector	Pathogen / Antigen	Tested in	Reference
BAdV-3	BHV-1 / gD	Cattle, Cotton rats	[129, 178]
	BVDV / E2	Cotton rats	[12, 177]
OAV	Tinea ovis / 45W	Sheep	[135]
PAdV-3	CSFV / E2	Swine	[62]
	PRV / gD	Swine	[63]
PAdV-5	TGEV / S	Swine	[163]
CAdV-2	CDV / HA; F	Dogs	[47]
CELO	IBDV / VP2	Chicken	[49]
FAdV-8 FAdV-10	IBV / S1	Chicken	[75]
	IBDV / VP2	Chicken	[141]
HAdV-5	PRCV / S	Swine	[23]
	TGE / S	Swine	[161]
	Rabies / G	Skunk	[174]
	Rabies / G	Dogs	[126]
	BCV / HE	Cotton rats	[5]
	FIV / env	Cats	[60]
	PRV / gD	Swine	[2]
	PRV / gD	Rabbit / Mouse	[43]
	BVDV / E2	Cattle	[42]
	BHV-1 / gD	Pigs	[59]
	PRRSV / GP5	Pigs	[52]

BAdV (bovine adenovirus)-3, PAdV (porcine adenovirus)-3;-5, CAdV (canine adenovirus)-2, CELO (cell associated lethal orphan), FAdV (fowl adenovirus)-8;-10, HAdV (human adenovirus)-5, BHV (bovine herpesvirus)-1, BVDV (bovine viral diarrhea virus), BRSV (bovine respiratory syncytial virus), CSFV (classical swine fever virus), PRV (pseudo- rabies virus), TGEV (transmissible gastroenteritis virus), CDV (canine distempervirus), IBDV (infectious bursal disease virus), IBV (infectious bronchitis virus), PRCV (porcine respiratory coronavirus), BCV (bovine coronavirus), FIV (feline immuno deficiency virus), PRV (pseudorabies virus), BVDV (bovine viral diarrhea virus), BHV (bovine herpesvirus)-1, PRRSV (porcine respiratory and reproductive syndrome virus).

Table X. Examples of other viral vectors.

Vector	Pathogen / Antigen	Tested in	Reference
VEE	EAV / G(L); M Anthrax / PA	Horses Mice	[8] [88]
SFV	LIV / ME; NS IBDV / VP2; VP2,4,3	Sheep Chickens	[112] [124]
NDV	IBDV / VP2	Chicken	[71]
FFV	FCV / capsid Pr	Cats	[139]

VEE (Venezuelan equine encephalitis), SFV (Semliki forest virus), NDV (Newcastle disease virus), FFV (feline foamy virus), EAV (equine arteritis virus), LIV (Looping ill virus), IBDV (infectious bursal disease virus), FCV (feline calcivirus).

(CSFV) was used by van Zijl et al. [167] to protect pigs against challenge infection with CSFV. Kit et al. [82] used the bovine herpesvirus type 1 (BHV-1) to deliver the viral protein (VP) 1 of foot-and-mouth disease virus (FMDV) to young calves, and Kweon et al. [86] used BHV-1 as a vector for delivering the glycoprotein E2 of the bovine virus diarrhea virus (BVDV) to calves. A recombinant BHV-1 vector was also used by Schrijver et al., who delivered the bovine respiratory virus glycoprotein G to calves [138]. Other examples for herpesviral vectors include the herpesvirus of turkeys (HVT), which has been used to deliver glycoproteins from Newcastle disease virus (NDV) and Marek disease virus (MDV) [130] and the infectious bursal virus (IBDV) VP2 [35] [162]. The feline herpesvirus 1 (FHV) was used for delivering antigens from the feline calicivirus (FCV; [176]) or Toxoplasma gondii [106]. Poxviruses represent another type of promising viral vectors. Indeed, canary pox based vaccines have been licensed already or are in the process of getting licensed (Tab. V). Thus, live viral vectors represent powerful tools for delivering vaccine antigens across mucosal surfaces. However, concerns regarding their use are related to safety and stability of the vaccines, the applicability, as well as their effectiveness in the presence of pre-existing immunity. Thus, other strategies for inducing protective immunity at the mucosal surfaces such as particulate

delivery systems may prove to be very complementary for vaccinating livestock.

6.2. Particulate delivery systems

In general, non-replicating antigens such as proteins and killed vaccines are poorly immunogenic when given mucosally. This has been attributed to degradation of antigen or inefficient uptake by APC in the mucosae. Studies in laboratory animals have clearly demonstrated that particulate delivery systems can significantly improve the immunogenicity of mucosally administered antigens. However, there are only limited studies in domestic animals and the potential of mucosal immunization with killed antigen remains largely unexploited in veterinary medicine. We will briefly review the delivery of antigens to mucosae using particulate delivery systems (microparticles, immune stimulating complex (ISCOM) and liposomes), and where possible highlight investigations in domestic animals or where antigens from pathogens of veterinary importance have been used.

6.2.1. Microparticles

The enhanced immune responses observed with the use of microparticles for mucosal delivery is related to protecting the antigen from degradation and increasing antigen uptake into specialized mucosa-associated lymphoid tissues [116]. Also, microparticles facilitate presentation by APC via both MHC class I and MHC class II restricted processing and presentation pathways [102]. Uptake of microparticles occurs predominantly by M cells in the follicle-associated epithelium overlying the Peyer's patches in mice and domestic animals [13, 81]. Interestingly, DC extend their dendrites between epithelial cells to sample antigen in the lumen [131], but the significance of this pathway in particle uptake is unclear. However, the poor uptake of microparticles is a major limitation of all microparticle delivery systems which results in suboptimal responses. Approaches such as targeting microparticles to M cells using lectins [48] as well as incorporating adjuvants such as CpG ODN can improve the potency of microparticles as delivery vehicles.

6.2.1.1. Polymers

A variety of polymers can be made into microparticles including Poly-lactide-coglycolide (PLG), alginate, polyphosphazenes and starch. PLG is a biodegradable aliphatic polyester used in humans as suture materials and has been extensively investigated for the delivery of micro-encapsulated vaccines. A variety of antigens have been encapsulated in PLG microparticles with successful induction of protective immune responses [117, 165]. Interestingly, oral immunization of mice with ovalbumin (OVA) encapsulated in PLG microparticles induced serum IgG and intestinal IgA responses to a level similar to that induced with cholera toxin (CT) adjuvants [117]. This is significant given that CT is the most potent and widely investigated mucosal adjuvant. Mucosal immunization with antigens encapsulated in PLG microparticles protected animals against challenge with mucosal pathogens. Mice orally immunized with antigen in PLG microparticles were better protected against oral challenge with S. typhimurium, than those immunized intraperitoneally (IP) with antigen in Freund's adjuvant [3, 45]. Interestingly, a single oral immunization with fimbriae from Bordetella pertussis encapsulated in PLG micro-

particles protected mice from intranasal challenge with the bacteria [76], indicating that the microparticle delivery system effectively stimulated the common mucosal immune system to protect against infection at a distant mucosal site. PLG microparticles have also been evaluated with DNA vaccines. Mice orally immunized with rotavirus VP4, VP6 and VP7 DNA vaccines in PLG microparticles elicited both rotavirusspecific antibodies and protection against challenge with rotavirus [28, 67]. Since encapsulation of plasmid DNA causes significant damage to the DNA as a result of shear, adsorption of DNA on the surface of PLG microparticles can circumvent this problem. Intranasal (IN) immunization of mice with DNA encoding HIV-1 gag adsorbed on the surface of cationic PLG microparticles induced antibody and cellmediated immune responses locally and systemically, but no responses were seen with naked DNA [145]. A single IN immunization of mice with synthetic malaria SPf66 vaccine in PLG microparticles greatly improved and sustained systemic Th1 and Th2 responses over conventional alum adjuvant [24]. This suggests that mucosal immunization with microparticles has the potential to deliver the next generation of vaccines against many different diseases. Besides mice, PLG microparticles have also been evaluated in other species. Three of ten adult humans immunized via an intestinal tube with enterotoxigenic E. coli (ETEC) antigen (CFA/II) in PLG microparticles were protected, but all ten unimmunized controls developed clinical disease [154]. In contrast, oral immunization of pigs with ETEC antigens in PLG microparticles did not induce any significant antibody response or reduction in E. coli shedding, perhaps reflecting differences in immunization procedures [46]. Torche et al. [159, 160] demonstrated phagocytosis of PLG-particles by porcine macrophages in vitro, and assessed their uptake in the intestine via M cells. A single oral immunization in 2-week-old chickens with formalin-inactivated S. enteritidis in PLG microparticles elicited a significant intestinal S-IgA antibody response and protected birds against oral and intramuscular challenge [91]. The use of PLG microparticles may be limited by the fact that PLG is soluble only in organic solvents, which may denature critical epitopes required for inducing protection. Poly- ε -caprolactone (PEC) microparticles, like PLG, are biodegradable polyesters. Oral immunization of mice with an antigen from *Brucella ovis* in PEC microparticles protected mice against IP challenge while antigens in PLG did not [114]. However, a study by [9] using *Schistosoma mansonii* antigens did not support this conclusion.

6.2.1.2. Alginate

Alginate is a naturally occurring carbohydrate (kelp) which polymerizes into particles upon contact with divalent cations. Oral immunization of cattle with the model antigen OVA in alginate microparticles enhanced IgA- and IgG-immune responses in the respiratory tract, providing evidence that oral immunization with microparticles can stimulate the common mucosal immune system in a large animal [17]. Calves immunized IN with porcine serum albumin (PSA) in alginate microparticles developed high level of anti-PSA IgG1 antibodies in serum, nasal secretions and saliva [128]. In contrast, oral immunization did not induce any significant responses, suggesting that IN was more efficient for induction of nasal and serum responses. Rabbits orally immunized with P. multocida antigens encapsulated in alginate microparticles developed significantly higher nasal IgA responses [18]. Increased protection against P. haemolytica and Streptococcus pneumoniae challenge in mice was demonstrated by encapsulating antigens in alginate microparticles following oral immunization [80]. These studies clearly show that alginate microparticles are effective for mucosal delivery of vaccines in small and large animals.

6.2.1.3. Polyphosphazenes

Polyphosphazenes are synthetic biodegradable and water-soluble polymers (no need for organic solvents) with potential as vaccine delivery systems. Procedures for the preparation of poly[di(carboxylatophenoxy)phosphazene] (PCPP) microparticles appear to be relatively simple [122]. IN immunization of mice with tetanus toxoid or influenza antigens in PCPP microparticles induced significant increases in serum IgG in mice [122, 123]. Considering that PCPP microparticles are relatively easy to produce in an aqueous environment, and the polymer has adjuvant activity as well, investigations in large animals are warranted.

6.2.1.4. Other biodegradable polymers

Antigens from *Mycoplasma hyopneumoniae* and *Actinobacillus pleuropneumoniae* coated with acrylic resins (cellulose acetate phthalate and methacrylic acid) to protect them from the low pH of the stomach and released in intestines have been tested and shown efficacy when given orally to swine [89, 90]. Fimbriae of ETEC in a cellulose-based delivery system reduced disease in experimentally infected pigs [150].

6.2.2. ISCOM

ISCOM is a small 40 nm nanoparticle composed of saponin (adjuvant), lipids and antigen, and has been described as an antigen delivery system because it not only has adjuvant activity and but also the ability to target APC [111]. ISCOM is a versatile delivery system that allows incorporation of additional adjuvants and targetting molecules. The mechanisms whereby ISCOM are so effective in inducing immunity is related to the ability to stimulate innate immunity by producing cytokines such as IL-12 and modulation of antigen uptake via recruitment of APC [51, 149]. Furthermore, ISCOM target antigens to both the endosomal and cytosolic pathways resulting in both MHC class I and MHC class II restricted immune responses [110]. Numerous studies indicate that ISCOM enhance immune responses to a variety of vaccine antigens in laboratory and domestic animals, and ISCOM are now included in injectable commercial veterinary vaccines [18, 111]. However, there is also evidence that ISCOM have great potential in the delivery of antigens to the mucosae. Mowat et al. [97, 113] showed OVA incorporated into ISCOM given orally induced serum antibodies, mucosal IgA, Th1 and Th2 CD4 T cell responses and MHC I restricted CTL activity. Mice fed OVA in ISCOM prior to feeding with tolerogenic doses of OVA had elevated OVA-specific antibody responses, indicating that ISCOM may deviate immune response in favor of immunity rather than tolerance [97, 113]. Additionally, OVA in ISCOM induced the recruitment of DC and macrophages into the mesenteric lymph nodes and recruitment of macrophages and B cells in Peyer's patch tissues [51]. Lovgren et al. [95] showed that mice immunized IN with influenza ISCOM were protected against subsequent challenge with influenza virus.

Intranasal immunization with respiratory syncytial virus (RSV) antigens in ISCOM induced high levels of IgA in the upper respiratory tract and in the lungs of mice [70]. Antigens from Mycoplasma mycoides subspecies mycoides, a cause of severe lung disease in cattle, were incorporated in ISCOM and induced mucosal and systemic IgG1, IgG2a and IgG2b antibody responses in mice [1]. Dogs immunized IN with Echinococcus granulosus antigens in ISCOM induced high mucosal IgA responses but no systemic antibody responses [26]. Based on these reports it appears that ISCOM fulfill some important attributes of an effective mucosal delivery system; it contains an adjuvant (saponin) and allows incorporation of additional adjuvants, stimulates the innate immune system and recruits and targets antigen to DC. By incorporating targeting molecules into the ISCOM it should be possible to further enhance their utility as mucosal delivery systems [111]. Further investigations in domestic animals using relevant antigens are warranted to fully exploit the potential of this technology in veterinary medicine.

6.2.3. Liposomes

Liposomes are phospholipid vesicles which enhance immune responses primarily by increasing antigen uptake and presentation [61]. Liposomes have been used extensively in oral and IN delivery of antigens in mice [104]. Since uptake of liposomes by the GALT following oral delivery is a major concern [179], some recent investigations have focused on improving uptake of liposomes and the co-delivery of adjuvants as a way of improving mucosal responses. In this regard, conjugation of liposomes with recombinant B subunit of cholera toxin (rCTB) significantly enhanced mucosal IgA and serum IgG compared to responses in mice immunized orally with unconjugated liposomes [64]. Similarly, the presence of IgA on liposomal surfaces increased uptake of liposomes into the PP mucosa, and the local rectal and colonic IgA responses to ferritin following rectal immunization of mice was about 5-fold higher than those induced by uncoated liposomes [180]. The addition of CT to a liposomeantigen formulation also enhanced responses to ferritin [180]. Addition of the adjuvant monophosphoryl lipid A to VTEC antigen formulated in liposomes induced significant systemic and mucosal antibody responses in mice immunized orally [155]. IN immunization of mice with a commercial inactivated Yersinia pestis vaccine in liposomes resulted in significant enhancement of IgG and IgA titers in lung and nasal washes of immunized mice [7]. Interestingly, IN immunization of mice with liposome-encapsulated plasmid DNA encoding influenza hemagglutinin conferred complete protection while all mice immunized with naked plasmid died [169]. Chickens immunized by intraoccular, oral and IN delivery with liposome-associated whole cell extract of Salmonella enterica serovar enteritidis developed significant serum and intestinal IgG and IgA antibody responses whereas those immunized with antigen alone had no detectable antibody responses. Interestingly, intraoccular immunization of chickens elicited better responses than both IN and oral immunization [50]. Apparently intraocular immunization circumvents acids, enzymes and dilution effects encountered by antigen in the respiratory and gastrointestinal tracts.

Liposomes have been successfully used to co-deliver antigen and IL-12 by IN delivery [6]. An alternative to co-delivering cytokines is to use liposomes containing cytokine-inducing immune modulators such as CpG ODN. This would reduce the potential toxicity often associated with large doses of cytokines. Indeed, the adjuvant activity of CpG ODN was augmented by liposomal delivery in mice immunized IN against influenza and hepatitis B viruses [77].

6.3. Other strategies to enhance vaccine uptake

6.3.1. Lectin-mediated targeting

The efficacy of mucosal vaccines is currently limited by very inefficient delivery of the antigen to the mucosal surfaces. Thus, various strategies to selectively target antigens to M cells or enterocytes have been developed in small rodents [73]. One of the most promising current strategies is the use of lectins that specific recognize sugar-residues on the apical surfaces of M cells. For example, the Ulex europeus 1 (UEA1), a lectin specifically for α -L-fucose residues, binds almost exclusively to the apical surface of mouse Peyer's patch M cells. UEA1coated antigens (OVA) were specifically targeted to the M cells in murine Peyer's patches after administration into ligated intestinal loops [48], and resulted in enhanced immunity against OVA. Similarily, incorporation of wheat germ agglutinin lectin (WGA) also enhanced uptake of polymerised liposomes by Peyer's patch, albeit at lower levels than UEA1 [27]. Giannasca et al. reported that an M cell selective lectin administered via the intranasal route targeted to and was endocytosed by respiratory hamster M cells in vivo [58] and RothWalter et al. showed that lectins from Aleuria aurantia can be used to target M cell for oral allergen immunotherapy [136, 137]. Novel strategies for targeting DNA vaccines to intestinal and respiratory M cells are based on using the M cell specific reovirus protein σ 1 as a carrier [170, 173]. Yersinia pseudotuberculosis invades via M cells in vivo and this is mediated by interaction between bacterial invasin with cell surface β_1 -integrins on M cells [29]. Hussain and Florence mimicked this microbial strategy and showed that Yersinia adhesion protein invasion could be used to improve uptake of nanoparticles [72]. However, it remains to be formerly proven whether this strategy can result in significant enhancement of immune responses.

6.3.2. Antibody-mediated targeting

Other strategies for targeting the mucosal surfaces include antibody-mediated targeting to mucosal homing molecules such as the mucosal-addressin cellular adhesion molecule (MAdCAM-1). Mc Kenzie et al. vaccinated mice with OVA and demonstrated that even after parenteral immunization the targeting to MadCAM enhanced OVA-specific antibody responses in gut and serum [100]. Bonifaz et al. [16] recently reported that antibody-mediated targeting of antigens to maturing dendritic cells via the DEC-205 receptor increased the efficiency of mucosal and systemic immunity in mice.

6.3.3. Receptor-mediated targeting

Another strategy of targeting intestinal surfaces is to use antigen-specific receptors. For example, the *E. coli* fimbriae protein (F4) binds to the F4 receptor (F4R) on the surface of porcine intestinal cells [31]. Interaction between ligand and receptor is required for pathogenesis, and only F4R+ pigs develop disease, and interestingly also immunity against *E. coli*. Thus, a possible strategy for mucosal vaccines would be to fuse a vaccine antigen to the F4 in order to retain the antigen within the intestinal tract

and facilitate antigen uptake via M cells and dendritic cells. In fact, Verdonck et al. recently demonstrated that chemically conjugated F4 to human serum albumin (HAS) resulted in enhanced HSA-specific IgAand IgG responses [168]. Finally, it has also been possible to express a fragment of the non-glycosylated E2 antigen of classical swine fever in E. coli and administer the inclusion bodies orally to mice. All vaccinated mice developed IgG and IgA antibodies against the E2 [79]. This is an interesting observation since systemic immunization with inclusion bodies generally is ineffective in inducing immune responses. It is possible that the proteolytic cleavage in the intestine combined with the particulate nature of the inclusion bodies allows uptake and processing of the antigen suitable for induction of immunity.

7. CONCLUSION

The advent of molecular biology and our understanding of the critical antigens involved in inducing protection from infectious diseases has allowed researchers and companies to identify and produce large quantities of putative protective antigens from almost any pathogen. However, the major challenge to effective vaccination now lies in formulation and delivery of these antigens. Our thesis is that even with the best antigen identification production systems, the vaccines will not reach their full potential unless they are formulated and delivered properly. Thus, economic losses and animal suffering will continue.

Since over 90% of all pathogens, regardless of which species, enter and initiate infection at mucosal surfaces, the best target for effective vaccines is the mucosal surface to reduce the ability of the pathogen to get established. Thus, the mucosal surface should be our site for immunization since systemic immunization rarely induces mucosal responses. As a result, systemic immunity, if effective, can only prevent disease but have little impact on the initial infection process. Even if mucosal immunization does not totally eliminate infection, mucosal antibody limits the degree of replication and shedding of the pathogen, thereby, reducing the pathogen load in the environment and consequently dramatically reducing the rate of herd infection and transmission of disease through the herd.

The recent advances in mucosal immunization, especially in rodents are very encouraging since they demonstrate that mucosal immunization is feasible. Whether all vaccines will be given mucosally is debateable since some management systems will make intranasal immunization very difficult. However, one could envisage initial systemic immunization followed by intranasal boosting, thereby, achieving the full benefit of mucosal immunization with only half the challenge of intranasal immunization. A second challenge is the duration of immunity at mucosal surfaces. Since mucosal immunization induces both mucosal and systemic immunity even if mucosal immunity wanes upon exposure to a mucosal pathogen, there will be a rapid response both systemically and mucosally.

Possibly the most exciting development in the past few years is the knowledge that the most effective antigen-presenting cells have specific cell markers. This is allowing us to directly link antigens to antibodies or lectins that specifically bind to the dendritic cell, thereby ensuring that the quantity of antigen needed to induce immunity is extremely small. This makes the production of expensive antigens feasible for livestock vaccine due to the extremely low quantities of antigen acquired (antigen sparing). We envisage that such approaches will become common place in livestock vaccines being developed over the next decade. Thus, we will not only be able to target the vaccines to mucosal surfaces, but ensure that these vaccines are further targeted to the antigenpresenting cells that are monitoring the events occurring at these mucosal surfaces. It is interesting that such targeting can occur with live vectored vaccines, as well as with subunit and even DNA-based vaccines. Furthermore, by designing formulation delivery systems which focus the immune response to either give a balanced immune response or one skewed to either Th1 or Th2 depending on the pathogen of interest, we can target the response as needed for maximum protection and reduce the consequences of infection from most pathogens. As a result of the recent advances, we are on the brink of unprecedented opportunities to reduce animal suffering, improve the economics of livestock production, and reduce the spread of many infectious diseases from animals to humans. This latter factor is becoming extremely important as the livestock industry finds itself at the crossroads with our continued urbanization. Historically, over 50% of all human diseases were considered zoonotic, however, currently, a full 80% of the new emerging diseases are zoonotic. As our global population increases, there will be more pressure on the agricultural industry to reduce all types of contaminants arising from livestock including infectious diseases.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Funding in the investigators laboratories was provides by the Canadian Institute for Health Research (CIHR), the National Science and Engineering Research Council of Canada (NSERC), the Sakatchewan Health Research Foundation (SHRF), and the Agriculture Development Fund Saskatchewan (ADF Saskatchewan). Published with permission of the Director of the Vaccine and Infectious Disease Organization as article number 406.

REFERENCES

- Abusugra I., Morein B., Iscom is an efficient mucosal delivery system for *Mycoplasma mycoides* subsp. *mycoides* (MmmSC) antigens inducing high mucosal and systemic antibody responses, FEMS Immunol. Med. Microbiol. 23 (1999) 5–12.
- [2] Adam M., Lepottier M.F., Eloit M., Vaccination of pigs with replication-defective adenovirus vectored vaccines: the example of

pseudorabies, Vet. Microbiol. 42 (1994) 205–215.

- [3] Allaoui-Attarki K., Pecquet S., Fattal E., Trolle S., Chachaty E., Couvreur P., Andremont A., Protective immunity against *Salmonella typhimurium* elicited in mice by oral vaccination with phosphorylcholine encapsulated in poly(DL-lactide-co-glycolide) microspheres, Infect. Immun. 65 (1997) 853–857.
- [4] Autenrieth I.B., Schmidt M.A., Bacterial interplay at intestinal mucosal surfaces: implications for vaccine development, Trends Microbiol. 8 (2000) 457–464.
- [5] Baca-Estrada M.E., Liang X., Babiuk L.A., Yoo D., Induction of mucosal immunity in cotton rats to haemagglutinin-esterase glycoprotein of bovine coronavirus by recombinant adenovirus, Immunology 86 (1995) 134–140.
- [6] Baca-Estrada M.E., Foldvari M., Snider M., Induction of mucosal immune responses by administration of liposome-antigen formulations and interleukin-12, J. Interferon Cytokine Res. 19 (1999) 455–462.
- [7] Baca-Estrada M.E., Foldvari M.M., Snider M.M., Harding K.K., Kournikakis B.B., Babiuk L.A., Griebel P.P., Intranasal immunization with liposome-formulated *Yersinia pestis* vaccine enhances mucosal immune responses, Vaccine 18 (2000) 2203–2211.
- [8] Balasuriya U.B., Heidner H.W., Davis N.L., Wagner H.M., Hullinger P.J., Hedges J.F., Williams J.C., Johnston R.E., David Wilson W., Liu I.K., James MacLachlan N., Alphavirus replicon particles expressing the two major envelope proteins of equine arteritis virus induce high level protection against challenge with virulent virus in vaccinated horses, Vaccine 20 (2002) 1609–1617.
- [9] Baras B., Benoit M.A., Dupre L., Poulain-Godefroy O., Schacht A.M., Capron A., Gillard J., Riveau G., Single-dose mucosal immunization with biodegradable microparticles containing a *Schistosoma mansoni* antigen, Infect. Immun. 67 (1999) 2643– 2648.
- [10] Bastos R.G., Dellagostin O.A., Barletta R.G., Doster A.R., Nelson E., Osorio F.A., Construction and immunogenicity of recombinant *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG expressing GP5 and M protein of porcine reproductive respiratory syndrome virus, Vaccine 21 (2002) 21–29.
- [11] Bastos R.G., Dellagostin O.A., Barletta R.G., Doster A.R., Nelson E., Zuckermann F., Osorio F.A., Immune response of pigs inoculated with *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG expressing a truncated form of GP5 and M

protein of porcine reproductive and respiratory syndrome virus, Vaccine 22 (2004) 467– 474.

- [12] Baxi M.K., Deregt D., Robertson J., Babiuk L.A., Schlapp T., Tikoo S.K., Recombinant bovine adenovirus type 3 expressing bovine viral diarrhea virus glycoprotein E2 induces an immune response in cotton rats, Virology 278 (2000) 234–243.
- [13] Beier R., Gebert A., Kinetics of particle uptake in the domes of Peyer's patches, Am. J. Physiol. 275 (1998) G130–G137.
- [14] Belyakov I.M., Hammond S.A., Ahlers J.D., Glenn G.M., Berzofsky J.A., Transcutaneous immunization induces mucosal CTLs and protective immunity by migration of primed skin dendritic cells, J. Clin. Invest. 113 (2004) 998–1007.
- [15] Bjarnarson S.P., Jakobsen H., Del Giudice G., Trannoy E., Siegrist C.A., Jonsdottir I., The advantage of mucosal immunization for polysaccharide-specific memory responses in early life, Eur. J. Immunol. 35 (2005) 1037–1045.
- [16] Bonifaz L.C., Bonnyay D.P., Charalambous A., Darguste D.I., Fujii S., Soares H., Brimnes M.K., Moltedo B., Moran T.M., Steinman R.M., In vivo targeting of antigens to maturing dendritic cells via the DEC-205 receptor improves T cell vaccination, J. Exp. Med. 199 (2004) 815–824.
- [17] Bowersock T.L., HogenEsch H., Torregrosa S., Borie D., Wang B., Park H., Park K., Induction of pulmonary immunity in cattle by oral administration of ovalbumin in alginate microspheres, Immunol. Lett. 60 (1998) 37–43.
- [18] Bowersock T.L., HogenEsch H., Suckow M., Guimond P., Martin S., Borie D., Torregrosa S., Park H., Park K., Oral vaccination of animals with antigens encapsulated in alginate microspheres, Vaccine 17 (1999) 1804–1811.
- [19] Bowman E.P., Kuklin N.A., Youngman K.R., Lazarus N.H., Kunkel E.J., Pan J., Greenberg H.B., Butcher E.C., The intestinal chemokine thymus-expressed chemokine (CCL25) attracts IgA antibody-secreting cells, J. Exp. Med. 195 (2002) 269–275.
- [20] Boyle D.B., Selleck P., Heine H.G., Vaccinating chickens against avian influenza with fowlpox recombinants expressing the H7 haemagglutinin, Aust. Vet. J. 78 (2000) 44–48.
- [21] Breathnach C.C., Rudersdorf R., Lunn D.P., Use of recombinant modified vaccinia Ankara viral vectors for equine influenza vaccination, Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol. 98 (2004) 127–136.
- [22] Butter C., Sturman T.D., Baaten B.J., Davison T.F., Protection from infectious bursal dis-

ease virus (IBDV)-induced immunosuppression by immunization with a fowlpox recombinant containing IBDV-VP2, Avian Pathol. 32 (2003) 597–604.

- [23] Callebaut P., Enjuanes L., Pensaert M., An adenovirus recombinant expressing the spike glycoprotein of porcine respiratory coronavirus is immunogenic in swine, J. Gen. Virol. 77 (1996) 309–313.
- [24] Carcaboso A.M., Hernandez R.M., Igartua M., Rosas J.E., Patarroyo M.E., Pedraz J.L., Potent, long lasting systemic antibody levels and mixed Th1/Th2 immune response after nasal immunization with malaria antigen loaded PLGA microparticles, Vaccine 22 (2004) 1423–1432.
- [25] Cardona C.J., Reed W.M., Witter R.L., Silva R.F., Protection of turkeys from hemorrhagic enteritis with a recombinant fowl poxvirus expressing the native hexon of hemorrhagic enteritis virus, Avian Dis. 43 (1999) 234– 244.
- [26] Carol H., Nieto A., A mucosal IgA response, but no systemic antibody response, is evoked by intranasal immunisation of dogs with *Echinococcus granulosus surface* antigens iscoms, Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol. 65 (1998) 29–41.
- [27] Chen H., Torchilin V., Langer R., Lectinbearing polymerized liposomes as potential oral vaccine carriers, Pharm. Res. 13 (1996) 1378–1383.
- [28] Chen S.C., Jones D.H., Fynan E.F., Farrar G.H., Clegg J.C., Greenberg H.B., Herrmann J.E., Protective immunity induced by oral immunization with a rotavirus DNA vaccine encapsulated in microparticles, J. Virol. 72 (1998) 5757–5761.
- [29] Clark M.A., Hirst B.H., Jepson M.A., M-cell surface beta1 integrin expression and invasin-mediated targeting of *Yersinia pseudotuberculosis* to mouse Peyer's patch M cells, Infect. Immun. 66 (1998) 1237–1243.
- [30] Colonna M., Trinchieri G., Liu Y.J., Plasmacytoid dendritic cells in immunity, Nat. Immunol. 5 (2004) 1219–1226.
- [31] Cox E., Van der Stede Y., Verdonck F., Snoeck V., Van den Broeck W., Goddeeris B., Oral immunisation of pigs with fimbrial antigens of enterotoxigenic *E. coli*: an interesting model to study mucosal immune mechanisms, Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol. 87 (2002) 287–290.
- [32] Cox E., Verdonck F., Goddeeris B., Adjuvants modulating mucosal immune responses or directing systemic responses towards the mucosa, Vet. Res. (2006) 511–539.

- [33] Darji A., Guzman C.A., Gerstel B., Wachholz P., Timmis K.N., Wehland J., Chakraborty T., Weiss S., Oral somatic transgene vaccination using attenuated *S. typhimurium*, Cell 91 (1997) 765–775.
- [34] Darji A., zur Lage S., Garbe A.I., Chakraborty T., Weiss S., Oral delivery of DNA vaccines using attenuated *Salmonella typhimurium* as carrier, FEMS Immunol. Med. Microbiol. 27 (2000) 341–349.
- [35] Darteil R., Bublot M., Laplace E., Bouquet J.F., Audonnet J.C., Riviere M., Herpesvirus of turkey recombinant viruses expressing infectious bursal disease virus (IBDV) VP2 immunogen induce protection against an IBDV virulent challenge in chickens, Virology 211 (1995) 481–490.
- [36] Diallo A., Minet C., Berhe G., Le Goff C., Black D.N., Fleming M., Barrett T., Grillet C., Libeau G., Goat immune response to capripox vaccine expressing the hemagglutinin protein of peste des petits ruminants, Ann. NY Acad. Sci. 969 (2002) 88–91.
- [37] Dietrich G., Spreng S., Favre D., Viret J.F., Guzman C.A., Live attenuated bacteria as vectors to deliver plasmid DNA vaccines, Curr. Opin. Mol. Ther. 5 (2003) 10–19.
- [38] Dieye Y., Hoekman A.J., Clier F., Juillard V., Boot H.J., Piard J.C., Ability of *Lactococcus lactis* to export viral capsid antigens: a crucial step for development of live vaccines, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 69 (2003) 7281–7288.
- [39] Dougan G., Hormaeche C.E., Maskell D.J., Live oral Salmonella vaccines: potential use of attenuated strains as carriers of heterologous antigens to the immune system, Parasite Immunol. 9 (1987) 151–160.
- [40] Ebensen T., Paukner S., Link C., Kudela P., de Domenico C., Lubitz W., Guzman C.A., Bacterial ghosts are an efficient delivery system for DNA vaccines, J. Immunol. 172 (2004) 6858–6865.
- [41] Elahi S.M., Shen S.H., Talbot B.G., Massie B., Harpin S., Elazhary Y., Induction of humoral and cellular immune responses against the nucleocapsid of bovine viral diarrhea virus by an adenovirus vector with an inducible promoter, Virology 261 (1999) 1–7.
- [42] Elahi S.M., Shen S.H., Talbot B.G., Massie B., Harpin S., Elazhary Y., Recombinant adenoviruses expressing the E2 protein of bovine viral diarrhea virus induce humoral and cellular immune responses, FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 177 (1999) 159–166.
- [43] Eloit M., Gilardi-Hebenstreit P., Toma B., Perricaudet M., Construction of a defective adenovirus vector expressing the pseudorabies virus glycoprotein gp50 and its use as a

live vaccine, J. Gen. Virol. 71 (1990) 2425-2431.

- [44] Enouf V., Langella P., Commissaire J., Cohen J., Corthier G., Bovine rotavirus nonstructural protein 4 produced by *Lactococcus lactis* is antigenic and immunogenic, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 67 (2001) 1423–1428.
- [45] Fattal E., Pecquet S., Couvreur P., Andremont A., Biodegradable microparticles for the mucosal delivery of antibacterial and dietary antigens, Int. J. Pharm. 242 (2002) 15–24.
- [46] Felder C.B., Vorlaender N., Gander B., Merkle H.P., Bertschinger H.U., Microencapsulated enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* and detached fimbriae for peroral vaccination of pigs, Vaccine 19 (2000) 706–715.
- [47] Fischer L., Tronel J.P., Pardo-David C., Tanner P., Colombet G., Minke J., Audonnet J.C., Vaccination of puppies born to immune dams with a canine adenovirus-based vaccine protects against a canine distemper virus challenge, Vaccine 20 (2002) 3485–3497.
- [48] Foster N., Clark M.A., Jepson M.A., Hirst B.H., *Ulex europaeus* 1 lectin targets microspheres to mouse Peyer's patch M-cells in vivo, Vaccine 16 (1998) 536–541.
- [49] Francois A., Chevalier C., Delmas B., Eterradossi N., Toquin D., Rivallan G., Langlois P., Avian adenovirus CELO recombinants expressing VP2 of infectious bursal disease virus induce protection against bursal disease in chickens, Vaccine 22 (2004) 2351–2360.
- [50] Fukutome K., Watarai S., Mukamoto M., Kodama H., Intestinal mucosal immune response in chickens following intraocular immunization with liposome-associated Salmonella enterica serovar enteritidis antigen, Dev. Comp. Immunol. 25 (2001) 475–484.
- [51] Furrie E., Smith R.E., Turner M.W., Strobel S., Mowat A.M., Induction of local innate immune responses and modulation of antigen uptake as mechanisms underlying the mucosal adjuvant properties of immune stimulating complexes (ISCOMS), Vaccine 20 (2002) 2254–2262.
- [52] Gagnon C.A., Lachapelle G., Langelier Y., Massie B., Dea S., Adenoviral-expressed GP5 of porcine respiratory and reproductive syndrome virus differs in its cellular maturation from the authentic viral protein but maintains known biological functions, Arch. Virol. 148 (2003) 951–972.
- [53] Garmory H.S., Leary S.E., Griffin K.F., Williamson E.D., Brown K.A., Titball R.W., The use of live attenuated bacteria as a delivery system for heterologous antigens, J. Drug Target. 11 (2003) 471–479.

- [54] Gasque P., Complement: a unique innate immune sensor for danger signals, Mol. Immunol. 41 (2004) 1089–1098.
- [55] Gentschev I., Mollenkopf H., Sokolovic Z., Hess J., Kaufmann S.H., Goebel W., Development of antigen-delivery systems, based on the *Escherichia coli* hemolysin secretion pathway, Gene 179 (1996) 133–140.
- [56] Gentschev I., Glaser I., Goebel W., McKeever D.J., Musoke A., Heussler V.T., Delivery of the p67 sporozoite antigen of *Theileria parva* by using recombinant *Salmonella dublin*: secretion of the product enhances specific antibody responses in cattle, Infect. Immun. 66 (1998) 2060–2064.
- [57] Gentschev I., Dietrich G., Goebel W., The E. coli alpha-hemolysin secretion system and its use in vaccine development, Trends Microbiol. 10 (2002) 39–45.
- [58] Giannasca P.J., Boden J.A., Monath T.P., Targeted delivery of antigen to hamster nasal lymphoid tissue with M-cell-directed lectins, Infect. Immun. 65 (1997) 4288–4298.
- [59] Gogev S., Vanderheijden N., Lemaire M., Schynts F., D'Offay J., Deprez I., Adam M., Eloit M., Thiry E., Induction of protective immunity to bovine herpesvirus type 1 in cattle by intranasal administration of replication-defective human adenovirus type 5 expressing glycoprotein gC or gD, Vaccine 20 (2002) 1451–1465.
- [60] Gonin P., Fournier A., Oualikene W., Moraillon A., Eloit M., Immunization trial of cats with a replication-defective adenovirus type 5 expressing the ENV gene of feline immunodeficiency virus, Vet. Microbiol. 45 (1995) 393–401.
- [61] Gregoriadis G., Immunological adjuvants: a role for liposomes, Immunol. Today 11 (1990) 89–97.
- [62] Hammond J.M., McCoy R.J., Jansen E.S., Morrissy C.J., Hodgson A.L., Johnson M.A., Vaccination with a single dose of a recombinant porcine adenovirus expressing the classical swine fever virus gp55 (E2) gene protects pigs against classical swine fever, Vaccine 18 (2000) 1040–1050.
- [63] Hammond J.M., Jansen E.S., Morrissy C.J., van der Heide B., Goff W.V., Williamson M.M., Hooper P.T., Babiuk L.A., Tikoo S.K., Johnson M.A., Vaccination of pigs with a recombinant porcine adenovirus expressing the gD gene from pseudorabies virus, Vaccine 19 (2001) 3752–3758.
- [64] Harokopakis E., Hajishengallis G., Michalek S.M., Effectiveness of liposomes possessing surface-linked recombinant B subunit of cholera toxin as an oral antigen delivery system, Infect. Immun. 66 (1998) 4299–4304.

- [65] Hebben M., Duquesne V., Cronier J., Rossi B., Aubert A., Modified vaccinia virus Ankara as a vaccine against feline coronavirus: immunogenicity and efficacy, J. Feline Med. Surg. 6 (2004) 111–118.
- [66] Heine H.G., Boyle D.B., Infectious bursal disease virus structural protein VP2 expressed by a fowlpox virus recombinant confers protection against disease in chickens, Arch. Virol. 131 (1993) 277–292.
- [67] Herrmann J.E., Chen S.C., Jones D.H., Tinsley-Bown A., Fynan E.F., Greenberg H.B., Farrar G.H., Immune responses and protection obtained by oral immunization with rotavirus VP4 and VP7 DNA vaccines encapsulated in microparticles, Virology 259 (1999) 148–153.
- [68] Hoebe K., Janssen E., Beutler B., The interface between innate and adaptive immunity, Nat. Immunol. 5 (2004) 971–974.
- [69] Holmgren J., Czerkinsky C., Mucosal immunity and vaccines, Nat. Med. 11 (2005) S45– S53.
- [70] Hu K.F., Elvander M., Merza M., Akerblom L., Brandenburg A., Morein B., The immunostimulating complex (ISCOM) is an efficient mucosal delivery system for respiratory syncytial virus (RSV) envelope antigens inducing high local and systemic antibody responses, Clin. Exp. Immunol. 113 (1998) 235–243.
- [71] Huang Z., Elankumaran S., Yunus A.S., Samal S.K., A recombinant Newcastle disease virus (NDV) expressing VP2 protein of infectious bursal disease virus (IBDV) protects against NDV and IBDV, J. Virol. 78 (2004) 10054–10063.
- [72] Hussain N., Florence A.T., Utilizing bacterial mechanisms of epithelial cell entry: invasin-induced oral uptake of latex nanoparticles, Pharm. Res. 15 (1998) 153–156.
- [73] Jepson M.A., Clark M.A., Foster N., Mason C.M., Bennett M.K., Simmons N.L., Hirst B.H., Targeting to intestinal M cells, J. Anat. 189 (1996) 507–516.
- [74] Johansson-Lindbom B., Svensson M., Wurbel M.A., Malissen B., Marquez G., Agace W., Selective generation of gut tropic T cells in gut-associated lymphoid tissue (GALT): requirement for GALT dendritic cells and adjuvant, J. Exp. Med. 198 (2003) 963–969.
- [75] Johnson M.A., Pooley C., Ignjatovic J., Tyack S.G., A recombinant fowl adenovirus expressing the S1 gene of infectious bronchitis virus protects against challenge with infectious bronchitis virus, Vaccine 21 (2003) 2730–2736.
- [76] Jones D.H., McBride B.W., Thornton C., O'Hagan D.T., Robinson A., Farrar G.H.,

Orally administered microencapsulated *Bordetella pertussis* fimbriae protect mice from *B. pertussis* respiratory infection, Infect. Immun. 64 (1996) 489–494.

- [77] Joseph A., Louria-Hayon I., Plis-Finarov A., Zeira E., Zakay-Rones Z., Raz E., Hayashi T., Takabayashi K., Barenholz Y., Kedar E., Liposomal immunostimulatory DNA sequence (ISS-ODN): an efficient parenteral and mucosal adjuvant for influenza and hepatitis B vaccines, Vaccine 20 (2002) 3342–3354.
- [78] Kelsall B.L., Rescigno M., Mucosal dendritic cells in immunity and inflammation, Nat. Immunol. 5 (2004) 1091–1095.
- [79] Kesik M., Saczynska V., Szewczyk B., Plucienniczak A., Inclusion bodies from recombinant bacteria as a novel system for delivery of vaccine antigen by the oral route, Immunol. Lett. 91 (2004) 197–204.
- [80] Kidane A., Guimond P., Ju T.R., Sanchez M., Gibson J., Bowersock T.L., The efficacy of oral vaccination of mice with alginate encapsulated outer membrane proteins of *Pasteurella haemolytica* and One-Shot, Vaccine 19 (2001) 2637–2646.
- [81] Kim B., Bowersock T., Griebel P., Kidane A., Babiuk L.A., Sanchez M., Attah-Poku S., Kaushik R.S., Mutwiri G.K., Mucosal immune responses following oral immunization with rotavirus antigens encapsulated in alginate microspheres, J. Control. Release 85 (2002) 191–202.
- [82] Kit M., Kit S., Little S.P., Di Marchi R.D., Gale C., Bovine herpesvirus-1 (infectious bovine rhinotracheitis virus)-based viral vector which expresses foot-and-mouth disease epitopes, Vaccine 9 (1991) 564–572.
- [83] Kit S., Kit M., DiMarchi R.D., Little S.P., Gale C., Modified-live infectious bovine rhinotracheitis virus vaccine expressing monomer and dimer forms of foot-and-mouth disease capsid protein epitopes on surface of hybrid virus particles, Arch. Virol. 120 (1991) 1–17.
- [84] Kit S., Otsuka H., Kit M., Expression of porcine pseudorabies virus genes by a bovine herpesvirus-1 (infectious bovine rhinotracheitis virus) vector, Arch. Virol. 124 (1992) 1–20.
- [85] Kunkel E.J., Butcher E.C., Plasma-cell homing, Nat. Rev. Immunol. 3 (2003) 822–829.
- [86] Kweon C.H., Kang S.W., Choi E.J., Kang Y.B., Bovine herpes virus expressing envelope protein (E2) of bovine viral diarrhea virus as a vaccine candidate, J. Vet. Med. Sci. 61 (1999) 395–401.
- [87] Lazarus N.H., Kunkel E.J., Johnston B., Wilson E., Youngman K.R., Butcher E.C., A common mucosal chemokine (mucosae-associ-

ated epithelial chemokine/CCL28) selectively attracts IgA plasmablasts, J. Immunol. 170 (2003) 3799–3805.

- [88] Lee J.S., Hadjipanayis A.G., Welkos S.L., Venezuelan equine encephalitis virus-vectored vaccines protect mice against anthrax spore challenge, Infect. Immun. 71 (2003) 1491–1496.
- [89] Liao C.W., Chiou H.Y., Yeh K.S., Chen J.R., Weng C.N., Oral immunization using formalin-inactivated Actinobacillus pleuropneumoniae antigens entrapped in microspheres with aqueous dispersion polymers prepared using a co-spray drying process, Prev. Vet. Med. 61 (2003) 1–15.
- [90] Lin J.H., Weng C.N., Liao C.W., Yeh K.S., Pan M.J., Protective effects of oral microencapsulated *Mycoplasma hyopneumoniae* vaccine prepared by co-spray drying method, J. Vet. Med. Sci. 65 (2003) 69–74.
- [91] Liu W., Yang Y., Chung N., Kwang J., Induction of humoral immune response and protective immunity in chickens against *Salmonella enteritidis* after a single dose of killed bacterium-loaded microspheres, Avian Dis. 45 (2001) 797–806.
- [92] Liu Y.-J., IPC: Professional type i interferonproducing cells and plasmacytoid dendritic cell precursors, Ann. Rev. Immunol. 23 (2005) 275–306.
- [93] Locht C., Live bacterial vectors for intranasal delivery of protective antigens, Pharm. Sci. Technol. Today 3 (2000) 121–128.
- [94] Loessner H., Weiss S., Bacteria-mediated DNA transfer in gene therapy and vaccination, Exp. Opin. Biol. Ther. 4 (2004) 157–168.
- [95] Lovgren K., Kaberg H., Morein B., An experimental influenza subunit vaccine (ISCOM): induction of protective immunity to challenge infection in mice after intranasal or subcutaneous administration, Clin. Exp. Immunol. 82 (1990) 435–439.
- [96] MacPherson G., Milling S., Yrlid U., Cousins L., Turnbull E., Huang F.P., Uptake of antigens from the intestine by dendritic cells, Ann. NY Acad. Sci. 1029 (2004) 75–82.
- [97] Maloy K.J., Donachie A.M., Mowat A.M., Induction of Th1 and Th2 CD4+ T cell responses by oral or parenteral immunization with ISCOMS, Eur. J. Immunol. 25 (1995) 2835–2841.
- [98] McGreal E.P., Martinez-Pomares L., Gordon S., Divergent roles for C-type lectins expressed by cells of the innate immune system, Mol. Immunol. 41 (2004) 1109–1121.
- [99] McKenna K., Beignon A.S., Bhardwaj N., Plasmacytoid dendritic cells: linking innate and adaptive immunity, J. Virol. 79 (2005) 17–27.

- [100] McKenzie B.S., Corbett A.J., Johnson S., Brady J.L., Pleasance J., Kramer D.R., Boyle J.S., Jackson D.C., Strugnell R.A., Lew A.M., Bypassing luminal barriers, delivery to a gut addressin by parenteral targeting elicits local IgA responses, Int. Immunol. 16 (2004) 1613–1622.
- [101] Medina E., Guzman C.A., Use of live bacterial vaccine vectors for antigen delivery: potential and limitations, Vaccine 19 (2001) 1573–1580.
- [102] Men Y., Audran R., Thomasin C., Eberl G., Demotz S., Merkle H.P., Gander B., Corradin G., MHC class I- and class II-restricted processing and presentation of microencapsulated antigens, Vaccine 17 (1999) 1047– 1056.
- [103] Meurens F., Keil G.M., Muylkens B., Gogev S., Schynts F., Negro S., Wiggers L., Thiry E., Interspecific recombination between two ruminant alphaherpesviruses, bovine herpesviruses 1 and 5, J. Virol. 78 (2004) 9828– 9836.
- [104] Michalek S., O'Hagan D., Gould-Fogerite S., Rimmelzwaan G., Osterhaus A., Antigen delivery systems: Non-living microparticles, liposomes, cochleates and ISCOMs, Academic Press, San Diego, 1999, pp. 759–778.
- [105] Minke J.M., Siger L., Karaca K., Austgen L., Gordy P., Bowen R., Renshaw R.W., Loosmore S., Audonnet J.C., Nordgren B., Recombinant canarypoxvirus vaccine carrying the prM/E genes of West Nile virus protects horses against a West Nile virus-mosquito challenge, Arch. Virol. Suppl. (2004) 221–230.
- [106] Mishima M., Xuan X., Yokoyama N., Igarashi I., Fujisaki K., Nagasawa H., Mikami T., Recombinant feline herpesvirus type 1 expressing *Toxoplasma gondii* ROP2 antigen inducible protective immunity in cats, Parasitol. Res. 88 (2002) 144–149.
- [107] Moore R.J., Rothel L., Krywult J., Radford A.J., Lund K., Hodgson A.L., Foreign gene expression in *Corynebacterium pseudotuberculosis*: development of a live vaccine vector, Vaccine 18 (1999) 487–497.
- [108] Moore R.J., Stewart D.J., Lund K., Hodgson A.L., Vaccination against ovine footrot using a live bacterial vector to deliver basic protease antigen, FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 194 (2001) 193–196.
- [109] Mora J.R., Bono M.R., Manjunath N., Weninger W., Cavanagh L.L., Rosemblatt M., Von Andrian U.H., Selective imprinting of gut-homing T cells by Peyer's patch dendritic cells, Nature 424 (2003) 88–93.

- [110] Morein B., Villacres-Eriksson M., Lovgren-Bengtsson K., Iscom, a delivery system for parenteral and mucosal vaccination, Dev. Biol. Stand. 92 (1998) 33–39.
- [111] Morein B., Hu K.F., Abusugra I., Current status and potential application of ISCOMs in veterinary medicine, Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev. 56 (2004) 1367–1382.
- [112] Morris-Downes M.M., Sheahan B.J., Fleeton M.N., Liljestrom P., Reid H.W., Atkins G.J., A recombinant Semliki Forest virus particle vaccine encoding the prME and NS1 proteins of louping ill virus is effective in a sheep challenge model, Vaccine 19 (2001) 3877–3884.
- [113] Mowat A.M., Smith R.E., Donachie A.M., Furrie E., Grdic D., Lycke N., Oral vaccination with immune stimulating complexes, Immunol. Lett. 65 (1999) 133–140.
- [114] Murillo M., Grillo M.J., Rene J., Marin C.M., Barberan M., Goni M.M., Blasco J.M., Irache J.M., Gamazo C., A *Brucella ovis* antigenic complex bearing poly-epsiloncaprolactone microparticles confer protection against experimental brucellosis in mice, Vaccine 19 (2001) 4099–4106.
- [115] Niess J.H., Brand S., Gu X., Landsman L., Jung S., McCormick B.A., Vyas J.M., Boes M., Ploegh H.L., Fox J.G., Littman D.R., Reinecker H.C., CX3CR1-mediated dendritic cell access to the intestinal lumen and bacterial clearance, Science 307 (2005) 254– 258.
- [116] O'Hagan D.T., The intestinal uptake of particles and the implications for drug and antigen delivery, J. Anat. 189 (1996) 477–482.
- [117] O'Hagan D.T., Microparticles and polymers for the mucosal delivery of vaccines, Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev. 34 (1998) 305–320.
- [118] Orr N., Galen J.E., Levine M.M., Expression and immunogenicity of a mutant diphtheria toxin molecule, CRM(197), and its fragments in *Salmonella typhimurium* vaccine strain CVD 908-htrA, Infect. Immun. 67 (1999) 4290–4294.
- [119] Pabst O., Ohl L., Wendland M., Wurbel M.A., Kremmer E., Malissen B., Forster R., Chemokine receptor CCR9 contributes to the localization of plasma cells to the small intestine, J. Exp. Med. 199 (2004) 411–416.
- [120] Papadakis K.A., Prehn J., Nelson V., Cheng L., Binder S.W., Ponath P.D., Andrew D.P., Targan S.R., The role of thymus-expressed chemokine and its receptor CCR9 on lymphocytes in the regional specialization of the mucosal immune system, J. Immunol. 165 (2000) 5069–5076.

- [121] Pardo M.C., Bauman J.E., Mackowiak M., Protection of dogs against canine distemper by vaccination with a canarypox virus recombinant expressing canine distemper virus fusion and hemagglutinin glycoproteins, Am. J. Vet. Res. 58 (1997) 833–836.
- [122] Payne L.G., Andrianov A.K., Protein release from polyphosphazene matrices, Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev. 31 (1998) 185–196.
- [123] Payne L.G., Jenkins S.A., Andrianov A., Roberts B.E., Water-soluble phosphazene polymers for parenteral and mucosal vaccine delivery, Pharm. Biotechnol. 6 (1995) 473– 493.
- [124] Phenix K.V., Wark K., Luke C.J., Skinner M.A., Smyth J.A., Mawhinney K.A., Todd D., Recombinant Semliki Forest virus vector exhibits potential for avian virus vaccine development, Vaccine 19 (2001) 3116– 3123.
- [125] Pogonka T., Klotz C., Kovacs F., Lucius R., A single dose of recombinant Salmonella typhimurium induces specific humoral immune responses against heterologous Eimeria tenella antigens in chicken, Int. J. Parasitol. 33 (2003) 81–88.
- [126] Prevec L., Campbell J.B., Christie B.S., Belbeck L., Graham F.L., A recombinant human adenovirus vaccine against rabies, J. Infect. Dis. 161 (1990) 27–30.
- [127] Raulet D.H., Interplay of natural killer cells and their receptors with the adaptive immune response, Nat. Immunol. 5 (2004) 996–1002.
- [128] Rebelatto M.C., Guimond P., Bowersock T.L., HogenEsch H., Induction of systemic and mucosal immune response in cattle by intranasal administration of pig serum albumin in alginate microparticles, Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol. 83 (2001) 93–105.
- [129] Reddy P.S., Idamakanti N., Pyne C., Zakhartchouk A.N., Godson D.L., Papp Z., Baca-Estrada M.E., Babiuk L.A., Mutwiri G.K., Tikoo S.K., The immunogenicity and efficacy of replication-defective and replication-competent bovine adenovirus-3 expressing bovine herpesvirus-1 glycoprotein gD in cattle, Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol. 76 (2000) 257–268.
- [130] Reddy S.K., Sharma J.M., Ahmad J., Reddy D.N., McMillen J.K., Cook S.M., Wild M.A., Schwartz R.D., Protective efficacy of a recombinant herpesvirus of turkeys as an *in* ovo vaccine against Newcastle and Marek's diseases in specific-pathogen-free chickens, Vaccine 14 (1996) 469–477.
- [131] Rescigno M., Identification of a new mechanism for bacterial uptake at mucosal sur-

faces, which is mediated by dendritic cells, Pathol. Biol. 51 (2003) 69–70.

- [132] Rescigno M., Chieppa M., Gut-level decisions in peace and war, Nat. Med. 11 (2005) 254–255.
- [133] Roland K.L., Tinge S.A., Killeen K.P., Kochi S.K., Recent advances in the development of live, attenuated bacterial vectors, Curr. Opin. Mol. Ther. 7 (2005) 62–72.
- [134] Roque-Resendiz J.L., Rosales R., Herion P., MVA ROP2 vaccinia virus recombinant as a vaccine candidate for toxoplasmosis, Parasitology 128 (2004) 397–405.
- [135] Rothel J.S., Boyle D.B., Both G.W., Pye A.D., Waterkeyn J.G., Wood P.R., Lightowlers M.W., Sequential nucleic acid and recombinant adenovirus vaccination induces host-protective immune responses against *Taenia ovis* infection in sheep, Parasite Immunol. 19 (1997) 221–227.
- [136] Roth-Walter F., Scholl I., Untersmayr E., Fuchs R., Boltz-Nitulescu G., Weissenbock A., Scheiner O., Gabor F., Jensen-Jarolim E., M cell targeting with *Aleuria aurantia* lectin as a novel approach for oral allergen immunotherapy, J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 114 (2004) 1362–1368.
- [137] Roth-Walter F., Scholl I., Untersmayr E., Ellinger A., Boltz-Nitulescu G., Scheiner O., Gabor F., Jensen-Jarolim E., Mucosal targeting of allergen-loaded microspheres by *Aleuria aurantia* lectin, Vaccine 23 (2005) 2703–2710.
- [138] Schrijver R.S., Langedijk J.P., Keil G.M., Middel W.G., Maris-Veldhuis M., Van Oirschot J.T., Rijsewijk F.A., Immunization of cattle with a BHV1 vector vaccine or a DNA vaccine both coding for the G protein of BRSV, Vaccine 15 (1997) 1908–1916.
- [139] Schwantes A., Truyen U., Weikel J., Weiss C., Lochelt M., Application of chimeric feline foamy virus-based retroviral vectors for the induction of antiviral immunity in cats, J. Virol. 77 (2003) 7830–7842.
- [140] Sheppard M., Viral vectors for veterinary vaccines, Adv. Vet. Med. 41 (1999) 145–161.
- [141] Sheppard M., Werner W., Tsatas E., McCoy R., Prowse S., Johnson M., Fowl adenovirus recombinant expressing VP2 of infectious bursal disease virus induces protective immunity against bursal disease, Arch. Virol. 143 (1998) 915–930.
- [142] Shiau A.L., Chen Y.L., Liao C.Y., Huang Y.S., Wu C.L., Prothymosin alpha enhances protective immune responses induced by oral DNA vaccination against pseudorabies

delivered by *Salmonella choleraesuis*, Vaccine 19 (2001) 3947–3956.

- [143] Shiau A.L., Chu C.Y., Su W.C., Wu C.L., Vaccination with the glycoprotein D gene of pseudorabies virus delivered by nonpathogenic *Escherichia coli* elicits protective immune responses, Vaccine 19 (2001) 3277–3284.
- [144] Shimoji Y., Oishi E., Kitajima T., Muneta Y., Shimizu S., Mori Y., *Erysipelothrix rhusiopathiae* YS-1 as a live vaccine vehicle for heterologous protein expression and intranasal immunization of pigs, Infect. Immun. 70 (2002) 226–232.
- [145] Singh M., Vajdy M., Gardner J., Briones M., O'Hagan D., Mucosal immunization with HIV-1 gag DNA on cationic microparticles prolongs gene expression and enhances local and systemic immunity, Vaccine 20 (2001) 594–602.
- [146] Sirard J.C., Weber M., Duflot E., Popoff M.R., Mock M., A recombinant *Bacillus* anthracis strain producing the *Clostridium* perfringens Ib component induces protection against iota toxins, Infect. Immun. 65 (1997) 2029–2033.
- [147] Sizemore D.R., Branstrom A.A., Sadoff J.C., Attenuated *Shigella* as a DNA delivery vehicle for DNA-mediated immunization, Science 270 (1995) 299–302.
- [148] Sizemore D.R., Branstrom A.A., Sadoff J.C., Attenuated bacteria as a DNA delivery vehicle for DNA-mediated immunization, Vaccine 15 (1997) 804–807.
- [149] Smith R.E., Donachie A.M., Grdic D., Lycke N., Mowat A.M., Immune-stimulating complexes induce an IL-12-dependent cascade of innate immune responses, J. Immunol. 162 (1999) 5536–5546.
- [150] Snoeck V., Huyghebaert N., Cox E., Vermeire A., Vancaeneghem S., Remon J.P., Goddeeris B.M., Enteric-coated pellets of F4 fimbriae for oral vaccination of suckling piglets against enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* infections, Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol. 96 (2003) 219–227.
- [151] Stocker B.A., Aromatic-dependent salmonella as anti-bacterial vaccines and as presenters of heterologous antigens or of DNA encoding them, J. Biotechnol. 83 (2000) 45–50.
- [152] Su G.F., Brahmbhatt H.N., de Lorenzo V., Wehland J., Timmis K.N., Extracellular export of Shiga toxin B-subunit/haemolysin A (C-terminus) fusion protein expressed in *Salmonella typhimurium* aroA-mutant and stimulation of B-subunit specific antibody

responses in mice, Microb. Pathog. 13 (1992) 465–476.

- [153] Supply P., Sutton P., Coughlan S.N., Bilo K., Saman E., Trees A.J., Cesbron Delauw M.F., Locht C., Immunogenicity of recombinant BCG producing the GRA1 antigen from *Toxoplasma gondii*, Vaccine 17 (1999) 705–714.
- [154] Tacket C.O., Reid R.H., Boedeker E.C., Losonsky G., Nataro J.P., Bhagat H., Edelman R., Enteral immunization and challenge of volunteers given enterotoxigenic *E. coli* CFA/II encapsulated in biodegradable microspheres, Vaccine 12 (1994) 1270– 1274.
- [155] Tana Watarai S., Isogai E., Oguma K., Induction of intestinal IgA and IgG antibodies preventing adhesion of verotoxin-producing *Escherichia coli* to Caco-2 cells by oral immunization with liposomes, Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 36 (2003) 135–139.
- [156] Taylor G., Rijsewijk F.A., Thomas L.H., Wyld S.G., Gaddum R.M., Cook R.S., Morrison W.I., Hensen E., van Oirschot J.T., Keil G., Resistance to bovine respiratory syncytial virus (BRSV) induced in calves by a recombinant bovine herpesvirus-1 expressing the attachment glycoprotein of BRSV, J. Gen. Virol. 79 (1998) 1759–1767.
- [157] Thiry E., Meurens F., Muylkens B., McVoy M., Gogev S., Thiry J., Vanderplasschen A., Epstein A., Keil G., Schynts F., Recombination in alphaherpesviruses, Rev. Med. Virol. 15 (2005) 89–103.
- [158] Thole J.E., van Dalen P.J., Havenith C.E., Pouwels P.H., Seegers J.F., Tielen F.D., van der Zee M.D., Zegers N.D., Shaw M., Live bacterial delivery systems for development of mucosal vaccines, Curr. Opin. Mol. Ther. 2 (2000) 94–99.
- [159] Torche A.M., Jouan H., Le Corre P., Albina E., Primault R., Jestin A., Le Verge R., Ex vivo and in situ PLGA microspheres uptake by pig ileal Peyer's patch segment, Int. J. Pharm. 201 (2000) 15–27.
- [160] Torche A.M., Le Corre P., Albina E., Jestin A., Le Verge R., PLGA microspheres phagocytosis by pig alveolar macrophages: influence of poly(vinyl alcohol) concentration, nature of loaded-protein and copolymer nature, J. Drug Target. 7 (2000) 343–354.
- [161] Torres J.M., Alonso C., Ortega A., Mittal S., Graham F., Enjuanes L., Tropism of human adenovirus type 5-based vectors in swine and their ability to protect against transmissible gastroenteritis coronavirus, J. Virol. 70 (1996) 3770–3780.

- [162] Tsukamoto K., Saito S., Saeki S., Sato T., Tanimura N., Isobe T., Mase M., Imada T., Yuasa N., Yamaguchi S., Complete, longlasting protection against lethal infectious bursal disease virus challenge by a single vaccination with an avian herpesvirus vector expressing VP2 antigens, J. Virol. 76 (2002) 5637–5645.
- [163] Tuboly T., Nagy E., Construction and characterization of recombinant porcine adenovirus serotype 5 expressing the transmissible gastroenteritis virus spike gene, J. Gen. Virol. 82 (2001) 183–190.
- [164] Tzschaschel B.D., Klee S.R., de Lorenzo V., Timmis K.N., Guzman C.A., Towards a vaccine candidate against *Shigella dysenteriae*, 1: expression of the Shiga toxin B-subunit in an attenuated *Shigella flexneri* aroD carrier strain, Microb. Pathog. 21 (1996) 277–288.
- [165] Vajdy M., O'Hagan D.T., Microparticles for intranasal immunization, Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev. 51 (2001) 127–141.
- [166] Van der Leek M.L., Feller J.A., Sorensen G., Isaacson W., Adams C.L., Borde D.J., Pfeiffer N., Tran T., Moyer R.W., Gibbs E.P., Evaluation of swinepox virus as a vaccine vector in pigs using an Aujeszky's disease (pseudorabies) virus gene insert coding for glycoproteins gp50 and gp63, Vet. Rec. 134 (1994) 13–18.
- [167] Van Zijl M., Wensvoort G., de Kluyver E., Hulst M., van der Gulden H., Gielkens A., Berns A., Moormann R., Live attenuated pseudorabies virus expressing envelope glycoprotein E1 of hog cholera virus protects swine against both pseudorabies and hog cholera, J. Virol. 65 (1991) 2761–2765.
- [168] Verdonck F., De Hauwere V., Bouckaert J., Goddeeris B.M., Cox E., Fimbriae of enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* function as a mucosal carrier for a coupled heterologous antigen, J. Control. Release 104 (2005) 243– 258.
- [169] Wang D., Christopher M.E., Nagata L.P., Zabielski M.A., Li H., Wong J.P., Samuel J., Intranasal immunization with liposomeencapsulated plasmid DNA encoding influenza virus hemagglutinin elicits mucosal, cellular and humoral immune responses, J. Clin. Virol. 31 Suppl. 1 (2004) S99–S106.
- [170] Wang X., Hone D.M., Haddad A., Shata M.T., Pascual D.W., M cell DNA vaccination for CTL immunity to HIV, J. Immunol. 171 (2003) 4717–4725.

- [171] Welter J., Taylor J., Tartaglia J., Paoletti E., Stephensen C.B., Vaccination against canine distemper virus infection in infant ferrets with and without maternal antibody protection, using recombinant attenuated poxvirus vaccines, J. Virol. 74 (2000) 6358–6367.
- [172] Wimsatt J., Biggins D., Innes K., Taylor B., Garell D., Evaluation of oral and subcutaneous delivery of an experimental canarypox recombinant canine distemper vaccine in the Siberian polecat (*Mustela eversmanni*), J. Zoo Wildl. Med. 34 (2003) 25–35.
- [173] Wu Y., Wang X., Csencsits K.L., Haddad A., Walters N., Pascual D.W., M cell-targeted DNA vaccination, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 98 (2001) 9318–9323.
- [174] Yarosh O.K., Wandeler A.I., Graham F.L., Campbell J.B., Prevec L., Human adenovirus type 5 vectors expressing rabies glycoprotein, Vaccine 14 (1996) 1257–1264.
- [175] Yokoyama N., Maeda K., Mikami T., Recombinant viral vector vaccines for the veterinary use, J. Vet. Med. Sci. 59 (1997) 311–322.
- [176] Yokoyama N., Fujita K., Damiani A., Sato E., Kurosawa K., Miyazawa T., Ishiguro S., Mochizuki M., Maeda K., Mikami T., Further development of a recombinant feline herpesvirus type 1 vector expressing feline calicivirus immunogenic antigen, J. Vet. Med. Sci. 60 (1998) 717–723.
- [177] Zakhartchouk A.N., Reddy P.S., Baxi M., Baca-Estrada M.E., Mehtali M., Babiuk L.A., Tikoo S.K., Construction and characterization of E3-deleted bovine adenovirus type 3 expressing full-length and truncated form of bovine herpesvirus type 1 glycoprotein gD, Virology 250 (1998) 220–229.
- [178] Zakhartchouk A.N., Pyne C., Mutwiri G.K., Papp Z., Baca-Estrada M.E., Griebel P., Babiuk L.A., Tikoo S.K., Mucosal immunization of calves with recombinant bovine adenovirus-3: induction of protective immunity to bovine herpesvirus-1, J. Gen. Virol. 80 (1999) 1263–1269.
- [179] Zho F., Neutra M.R., Antigen delivery to mucosa-associated lymphoid tissues using liposomes as a carrier, Biosci. Rep. 22 (2002) 355–369.
- [180] Zhou F., Kraehenbuhl J.P., Neutra M.R., Mucosal IgA response to rectally administered antigen formulated in IgA-coated liposomes, Vaccine 13 (1995) 637–644.